
674 

42 CFR Ch. IV (10–1–10 Edition) § 412.622 

(2) Technology; 
(3) Number of discharges; and 
(4) Other factors affecting the rel-

ative use of resources. 

§ 412.622 Basis of payment. 
(a) Method of payment. (1) Under the 

prospective payment system, inpatient 
rehabilitation facilities receive a pre-
determined amount per discharge for 
inpatient services furnished to Medi-
care Part A fee-for-service bene-
ficiaries. 

(2) The amount of payment under the 
prospective payment system is based 
on the Federal payment rate, including 
adjustments described in § 412.624 and, 
if applicable, during a transition pe-
riod, on a blend of the Federal payment 
rate and the facility-specific payment 
rate described in § 412.626. 

(3) IRF coverage criteria. In order for 
an IRF claim to be considered reason-
able and necessary under section 
1862(a)(1) of the Act, there must be a 
reasonable expectation that the pa-
tient meets all of the following re-
quirements at the time of the patient’s 
admission to the IRF— 

(i) Requires the active and ongoing 
therapeutic intervention of multiple 
therapy disciplines (physical therapy, 
occupational therapy, speech-language 
pathology, or prosthetics/orthotics 
therapy), one of which must be phys-
ical or occupational therapy. 

(ii) Generally requires and can rea-
sonably be expected to actively partici-
pate in, and benefit from, an intensive 
rehabilitation therapy program. Under 
current industry standards, this inten-
sive rehabilitation therapy program 
generally consists of at least 3 hours of 
therapy (physical therapy, occupa-
tional therapy, speech-language pa-
thology, or prosthetics/orthotics ther-
apy) per day at least 5 days per week. 
In certain well-documented cases, this 
intensive rehabilitation therapy pro-
gram might instead consist of at least 
15 hours of intensive rehabilitation 
therapy within a 7 consecutive day pe-
riod, beginning with the date of admis-
sion to the IRF. Benefit from this in-
tensive rehabilitation therapy program 
is demonstrated by measurable im-
provement that will be of practical 
value to the patient in improving the 
patient’s functional capacity or adap-

tation to impairments. The required 
therapy treatments must begin within 
36 hours from midnight of the day of 
admission to the IRF. 

(iii) Is sufficiently stable at the time 
of admission to the IRF to be able to 
actively participate in the intensive re-
habilitation therapy program that is 
described in paragraph (a)(3)(ii) of this 
section. 

(iv) Requires physician supervision 
by a rehabilitation physician, defined 
as a licensed physician with specialized 
training and experience in inpatient re-
habilitation. The requirement for med-
ical supervision means that the reha-
bilitation physician must conduct face- 
to-face visits with the patient at least 
3 days per week throughout the pa-
tient’s stay in the IRF to assess the pa-
tient both medically and functionally, 
as well as to modify the course of 
treatment as needed to maximize the 
patient’s capacity to benefit from the 
rehabilitation process. 

(4) Documentation. To document that 
each patient for whom the IRF seeks 
payment is reasonably expected to 
meet all of the requirements in para-
graph (a)(3) of this section at the time 
of admission, the patient’s medical 
record at the IRF must contain the fol-
lowing documentation— 

(i) A comprehensive preadmission 
screening that meets all of the fol-
lowing requirements— 

(A) It is conducted by a licensed or 
certified clinician(s) designated by a 
rehabilitation physician described in 
paragraph (a)(3)(iv) of this section 
within the 48 hours immediately pre-
ceding the IRF admission. A 
preadmission screening that includes 
all of the required elements, but that is 
conducted more than 48 hours imme-
diately preceding the IRF admission, 
will be accepted as long as an update is 
conducted in person or by telephone to 
update the patient’s medical and func-
tional status within the 48 hours imme-
diately preceding the IRF admission 
and is documented in the patient’s 
medical record. 

(B) It includes a detailed and com-
prehensive review of each patient’s 
condition and medical history. 

(C) It serves as the basis for the ini-
tial determination of whether or not 
the patient meets the requirements for 
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an IRF admission to be considered rea-
sonable and necessary in paragraph 
(a)(3) of this section. 

(D) It is used to inform a rehabilita-
tion physician who reviews and docu-
ments his or her concurrence with the 
findings and results of the 
preadmission screening. 

(E) It is retained in the patient’s 
medical record at the IRF. 

(ii) A post-admission physician eval-
uation that meets all of the following 
requirements— 

(A) It is completed by a rehabilita-
tion physician within 24 hours of the 
patient’s admission to the IRF. 

(B) It documents the patient’s status 
on admission to the IRF, includes a 
comparison with the information noted 
in the preadmission screening docu-
mentation, and serves as the basis for 
the development of the overall individ-
ualized plan of care. 

(C) It is retained in the patient’s 
medical record at the IRF. 

(iii) An individualized overall plan of 
care for the patient that meets all of 
the following requirements— 

(A) It is developed by a rehabilitation 
physician, as defined in paragraph 
(a)(3)(iv) of this section, with input 
from the interdisciplinary team within 
4 days of the patient’s admission to the 
IRF. 

(B) It is retained in the patient’s 
medical record at the IRF. 

(5) Interdisciplinary team approach to 
care. In order for an IRF claim to be 
considered reasonable and necessary 
under section 1862(a)(1) of the Act, the 
patient must require an interdiscipli-
nary team approach to care, as evi-
denced by documentation in the pa-
tient’s medical record of weekly inter-
disciplinary team meetings that meet 
all of the following requirements— 

(A) The team meetings are led by a 
rehabilitation physician as defined in 
paragraph (a)(3)(iv) of this section, and 
further consist of a registered nurse 
with specialized training or experience 
in rehabilitation; a social worker or 
case manager (or both); and a licensed 
or certified therapist from each ther-
apy discipline involved in treating the 
patient. All team members must have 
current knowledge of the patient’s 
medical and functional status. 

(B) The team meetings occur at least 
once per week throughout the duration 
of the patient’s stay to implement ap-
propriate treatment services; review 
the patient’s progress toward stated re-
habilitation goals; identify any prob-
lems that could impede progress to-
wards those goals; and, where nec-
essary, reassess previously established 
goals in light of impediments, revise 
the treatment plan in light of new 
goals, and monitor continued progress 
toward those goals. 

(C) The results and findings of the 
team meetings, and the concurrence by 
the rehabilitation physician with those 
results and findings, are retained in the 
patient’s medical record. 

(b) Payment in full. (1) The payment 
made under this subpart represents 
payment in full (subject to applicable 
deductibles and coinsurance as de-
scribed in subpart G of part 409 of this 
subchapter) for inpatient operating and 
capital-related costs associated with 
furnishing Medicare covered services in 
an inpatient rehabilitation facility, but 
not for the cost of an approved medical 
education program described in §§ 413.75 
and 413.85 of this chapter. 

(2) In addition to payments based on 
prospective payment rates, inpatient 
rehabilitation facilities receive pay-
ments for the following: 

(i) Bad debts of Medicare bene-
ficiaries, as provided in § 413.80 of this 
chapter; and 

(ii) A payment amount per unit for 
blood clotting factor provided to Medi-
care inpatients who have hemophilia. 

[66 FR 41388, Aug. 7, 2001, as amended at 70 
FR 47952, Aug. 15, 2005; 74 FR 39811, August 7, 
2009] 

§ 412.624 Methodology for calculating 
the Federal prospective payment 
rates. 

(a) Data used. To calculate the pro-
spective payment rates for inpatient 
hospital services furnished by inpatient 
rehabilitation facilities, we use— 

(1) The most recent Medicare data 
available, as of the date of establishing 
the inpatient rehabilitation facility 
prospective payment system, to esti-
mate payments for inpatient operating 
and capital-related costs made under 
part 413 of this subchapter; 
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